Village of Bloomington

Regular Board Meeting
February 3, 2025
The regular monthly meeting of the Village Board was called to order by Village President Robert McLimans at 6:00 pm.
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was said. 
Roll call was taken, present: Robert McLimans, Dennis Moris, Alan Mergen, and Michelle Atterbury. Scott Daentl and Chasity Allen appeared by phone. Dawn Drew was excused due to vacation.
The clerk certified that the open meeting compliance had been met. 

Motion was made by McLimans and seconded by Atterbury to approve the agenda. All were in favor. Motion carried. 

Motion was made by Moris and seconded by Mergen to approve the minutes of the regular board meeting for January 6, as read in email. All were in favor. Motion carried. 
Motion was made by Atterbury and seconded by Moris to approve the minutes of the Caucus held January 6, 2025, as read in email. All were in favor. Motion carried. 

Motion was made by Daentl and seconded by Mergen to approve the accounts payable reports for January 2025. All were in favor. Motion carried. McLimans reported the total payout for the period was $248,911.91, including $48,654 to Grant County Treasurer, $110,940 to River Ridge School District, and $13,485 to Southwest Wisconsin Technical College. Total expenditures from the General Fund were $230,920.02, Water Utility Fund were $6,053.67, and Sewer Utility Fund were $11,938.22. 
Officer Small was present to give his report, which included:
· There were parking issues on Wall Street, particularly with the garbage truck having difficulty accessing the area. A temporary no parking zone was implemented, with plans to paint lines for better parking management in warmer months. 
· An SUV without license plates was repeatedly warned and will likely be towed. 

· Officer Small plans to update key holder information for local businesses to improve security checks. 

· A burglary occurred at Bluejays Bar & Grill, with charges pending against the subject identified.

· A bar fight occurred at Bluejays Bar & Grill, which resulted in disorderly conduct for two individuals.

· A gas drive-off at Bloomington Stop N Go was resolved with payment.

· A theft of a wallet and unauthorized charges was investigated.

Officer Small addressed concerns about vehicles parked long-term in the bank parking lot and agreed to look into the matter. The library director reported an issue with a barking dog in a nearby apartment, which Officer Small said he would investigate.
Concerned citizens: Tim Wagner, 623 Fourth Street, was present to voice his concerns regarding the right-of-way on property at 440 Pleasant Street, citing safety issues when backing out of his garage due to a blind spot. Officer Small agreed to investigate the situation at 623 Fourth Street and the property west of Wagner’s.
Discussion was had on a request by Mike Liddell, 533 Mill Street, regarding an extension to remedy sump pump drainage. Leitzinger provided background on Mike Liddell's request for an extension due to weather conditions preventing concrete pouring to solve rainwater issues in his basement. The original deadline was April. Leitzinger recommended granting an extension until May. Motion was made by McLimans and seconded by Moris to grant an extension to Mike Liddell until May to complete his sump pump drainage problem. All were in favor. Motion carried. 
The board discussed an email from R.J. Osterhaus regarding the Bloomington Park Little League possibly running the concession stand. Representatives from the Little League, Kevin Kruger, Whitney Beyers, Kallie Walsh, and R.J. Osterhaus were present to discuss the proposal. 
The board reviewed the previous arrangement with Travis and Kelly Copsey, which included a $1,900 fee and a 6-month temporary beer license. The Little League representatives expressed interest in taking over operations, with plans to reinvest some profits into park improvements.

The Little League representatives agreed to discuss the proposal with their board and return to the March village board meeting with a decision or any additional questions.
Discussion was had on adjusting the amount owed for water and sewer for Bloomington Fire Department. Leitzinger explained that during meter readings, it was discovered that both meters for the fire department were linked, resulting in the higher reading and bill. A broken meter was also discovered. The board discussed how to adjust the bill fairly. Motion was made by Atterbury and seconded by Daentl to average the water and sewer readings from 2024 and adjust the bill accordingly. All were in favor. Motion carried. 
The discussion regarding the complaint received by Dennis Moris from a resident at 623 Fourth Street was addressed earlier in the meeting during public participation.
Discussion was had on the snow removal for Union Street Apartments. Leitzinger raised concerns with cars in the parking lot and liability issues. The board discussed the history of the snow removal arrangement, despite previous decisions to discontinue the service. The board decided to send a letter to DAK Management offering two options: 1) Pay $100 per snowfall and adhere to parking restrictions, or 2) DAK Management can hire their own service for snow removal. The village will no longer plow if no response is received by the end of February.
Leitzinger provided a detailed maintenance report, which included:
· A leak was discovered and repaired in the well pump house.
· An agreement with Bloomington Township to borrow their tractor during emergency power outages was discussed. More information needs to be provided by the township.

· The Dodge truck was repaired at Grant County Truck Bodies and two new batteries were installed. The Village was provided with a replacement battery for the truck by Les Mack Dealership because of a bad cell. 
· A new blower was installed at the plant, with discussions on rebuilding or replacing another blower. 

· Leitzinger is waiting to finalize the sale of the dump truck and sludge applicator. 

· A new screen door was installed in the stairway of the History Room to replace the damaged door.

· There was a discussion about providing a reserved parking space for the History Room Director.

· Future updates for the sewer plant were presented, including options for replacing or repairing the grinder system.
Daentl agreed to coordinate with Drew to set up employee evaluations for Shawna Atterbury and Mark Moris. 
Motion was made by McLimans and seconded by Moris to approve an Amazon Business Prime account. All were in favor. Motion carried.

Clerk presented 1099 interest statements received from Clare Bank and Peoples State Bank and provided several updates, including:
· Dates for the 2025 Clerk and Treasurer’s Institute, approved in 2024, will be July 14-18, 2025
· Discussed options for a temporary ramp to improve accessibility during elections.

· Reported that the Easter Egg Hunt organizers are stepping down and suggested finding new organizers. 
· An inquiry was made about billboard ordinances in the village. 

· Mentioned an inquiry from Dollar General about establishing a store in the village.

· Shared information about available DNR grants for recreational and park projects. The board suggested sending an inquiry to Bart Nies, from Delta 3 Engineering.

Motion to go into Closed Session per Statute 19.85(1)(c): Considering employment, promotion, compensation, or performance evaluation data of any public employee over which the government body as jurisdiction or exercises responsibility was made by McLimans and seconded by Atterbury. All were in favor. Motion carried. 

Motion to reconvene in open session was made by Moris and seconded by Allen. All were in favor. Motion carried.

Motion for a committee consisting of McLimans, Moris, and Mergen to meet to discuss items to be placed in closed session per Statute 19.85(1)(c): Considering employment, promotion, compensation, or performance evaluation data of any public employee over which the government body as jurisdiction or exercises responsibility, including possible revision of the employee handbook, was made by McLimans and seconded by Dennis. All were in favor. Motion carried. 
McLimans reminded the Board of the next regular board meeting to be held on March 3, 2025, at 6:00 pm.
Open-floor discussions invited recommendations for future agenda items. Board members suggested the following items for future consideration:  
· Daentl mentioned he would follow up on employee reviews.
· Moris inquired about participation in active shooter training. 

· The board requested follow up on the status of the Easter Egg Hunt.

There being no additional business to come before the board, McLimans moved to adjourn the meeting and was seconded by Moris. All were in favor. Motion carried. 
Clerk/Treasurer 

Shawna Atterbury
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